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The regular meeting of the Waterville Council was called to order by Mayor Tim Pedro at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Waterville Municipal Building.

The prayer was offered by Mrs. Bruno. The Pledge of Allegiance was then recited and led by Mr. Frey.
Present at roll call were Todd Borowski, John Rozic, Anthony Bruno, Tim Pedro, Mary Duncan, Barbara Bruno and Rod Frey. 
Also present this evening was Jon Gochenour, Municipal Administrator; Phil Dombey, Law Director; Steve Schult, Treasurer and Jeni Malaczewski, Recording Secretary.  

Staff Present:

Mark Williams – Director of Finance and Administration
Joe Valvano – Chief of Police

Doug Meyer – Fire Chief

Citizens Present:
Please see Citizens’ Sign-In Sheet, Exhibit A, Page 1 for a list of people present.
Approval of Minutes

Mrs. Duncan moved to approve the minutes of the November 27, 2023 Regular Council meeting.  Mrs. Bruno seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.
Executive Session

Mrs. Duncan made a motion to move into Executive Session for Consideration of a Matter per ORC 121.22(G)(4): Reviewing Negotiations with Public Employees Concerning Compensation and Other Terms and Conditions of their Employment at 7:34 p.m.  Mr. Bruno seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mayor Pedro – yes, Mr. Frey – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mrs. Bruno – yes and Mr. Rozic – yes.   The motion passed unanimously.

Return to Regular Session
Mr. Borowski made a motion to come out of Executive Session and resume the regular Council meeting at 8:00 p.m.  Mr. Rozic seconded the motion which carried by unanimous voice vote. 
Citizens Comments 
Collin Wendt, 8523 Glen Creek Dr., a junior at Otsego High School, joined the meeting for his government class. 
Staff Reports 
Administrator:  Jon Gochenour  

·    Stated that there was a bid opening for Parker Square Phase III. All the bids came in over the $650,000 engineer estimate. A re-bid for the project might be necessary after the first of the year.   
Law Director:  Phil Dombey

·   Stated that the Amphitheater Conditional Use Permit civil case is still pending. The judge has not made an official ruling on the matter.  
Finance Director: Mark Williams
·   No Report
Treasurer:  Steve Schult 

·   No Report
Police Chief: Joe Valvano  

·   Stated that three new officers are in training.
·   
“A Waterville Christmas to Remember” event went well with no incidents.
Fire Chief: Doug Meyer  

·   Stated that employees of the Pipe Doctor filled an entire ambulance with toys for the Waterville Fire Departments “Toys for Tots” campaign.
Communications from Council Members/Committees 
Mr. Frey  

·  No Report
Mrs. Bruno  

·   Parks and Recreation Committee recommended to Council the construction of a temporary ice skating rink at Conrad Park proposed by resident Rob Allen. 
Mrs. Duncan  

·   No Report
Mr. Bruno
·   No Report
Mr. Rozic  

·   Attended the Public Safety Committee meeting.
·   Recognized Mrs. Buffy’s 4th Grade Class and their knowledge of local government.  
Mr. Borowski  

·  Congratulated Jill Schurr and Wes Martin for graduating from Ohio Department of Natural Resources’ Tree Commission Academy and was sorry he missed it.

·  Wished everyone a Merry Christmas. 
Mayor Pedro  

·   Thanked the volunteers that helped with the “Christmas to Remember” event.
·   Attended the recent Tree Commission Academy Graduation.
·   Congratulations to Fire Chief Doug Meyer for graduating from BGSU with a Bachelor’s Degree in Fire Administration.
·   The inaugural “Waterville Christmas Giving Event” will be held at the historic Liberty House on December 20 from 4 to 7 p.m.  

Appointment to Various Commissions, Boards and Committees

A list of appointments proposed by the Mayor for Council’s consideration and approval was included in the Council packet.  Mrs. Duncan moved to approve the appointment of the following individuals:

Board of Zoning Appeals: Bryan Knepper (4-year term, new term expires 12-31-2027);
Board of Zoning Appeals: Robert Allen (4-year term, new term expires 12-31-2027);
Tree Commission: Jill Schurr (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Tree Commission: Win Sturgeon (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Tree Commission: Terry Massucci (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Finance Committee: James Seiwert (3-year term, term expires 12-31-2026); Historic District Commission: Robert Black (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Historic District Commission: John Spilker (3-year term, new term expires 12-31-2026); Public Safety Committee: Nicholas Sargent (2-year term, new term expires 12-31-2025); Public Safety Committee: Tim Guzman (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Safety Committee: Scott Yoder (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Safety Committee: Mike Metzger (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Safety Committee: Stephanie Gabel (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Safety Committee: Frederick Greive (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Safety Committee: John Morse (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Works Committee: Brad Fox (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Works Committee: Cindy Schultz (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Works Committee: Greg Aubell (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Works Committee: Jennell McDonald (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Public Works Committee: Scott Jahns (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Parks and Recreation Committee: Robert Kennedy (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Parks and Recreation Committee: Rose Kandik (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Parks and Recreation Committee: Paul Frank (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Parks and Recreation Committee: Elaine Parrish (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Parks and Recreation Committee: Robert Lineen (2-year term, term expires 12-31-25); Planning Commission: David Kerscher (4-year term, new term expires 12-31-2027).
Mrs. Bruno seconded the motion, which passed by unanimous voice vote.

OLD BUSINESS:
A. ORDINANCE 12-23  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHARTER 172 OF THE WATERVILLE MUNICIPAL CODE OF ORDINANCES REGARDING MUNICIPAL INCOME TAX IN COMPLIANCE WITH OHIO HOUSE BILL 33
Third Reading and Legislative Action

The Ohio General Assembly recently passed House Bill 33 which mandates several changes to municipal income tax laws in Ohio. The Regional Income Tax Agency of Ohio (RITA) has prepared updates to local income tax ordinances to comply with the provisions of House Bill 33. The proposed Ordinance would adopt the income tax changes recommended by RITA. 
Mr. Rozic moved to adopt Ordinance 12-23.  Mr. Frey seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Frey – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mayor Pedro – yes, Mrs. Bruno – yes and Mr. Rozic – yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

B. RESOLUTION 51-23  A RESOLUTION APPROVING AND ADOPTING THE CITY OF WATERVILLE FY 2024 FIVE-YEAR CAPITAL PLANNING PROGRAM FOR ALL MUNICIPAL FUNDS AND DEPARTMENTS
This is the annual 5-Year Capital Planning Program. The Finance Committee discussed and recommended approval of the program at a special meeting on October 20. Mayor Pedro opened and closed the public hearing on the capital planning program after hearing no comments from members of the public at the meeting.
Mr. Bruno moved to adopt Resolution 51-23, Mr. Frey seconded the motion, which passed by a voice vote.
NEW BUSINESS:
A. ORDINANCE 13-23  AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS FOR THE MUNICIPALITY OF WATERVILLE FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2024, AND REPEALING ORDINANCE 14-23, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
First Reading Scheduled for December 11, 2023; Second Reading and Public Hearing Scheduled for January 8, 2024; Third Reading and Legislative Action scheduled for January 22, 2024
A copy of the proposed FY 2024 Appropriations is included in your packet. The Finance Committee reviewed and recommended approval of the budget at their November 17, 2023 public meeting. A public hearing on the appropriations is scheduled for the January 8, 2024 Council meeting.
B. ORDINANCE 14-23  AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING TEMPORARY APPROPRIATIONS FOR THE MUNICIPALITY OF WATERVILLE FOR THE MONTHS OF JANUARY AND FEBRUARY 2024, AND REPEALING ORDINANCE 15-23, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
According to the Municipal Charter, the permanent appropriations are not required to be adopted until March 1. The passage of temporary appropriations to allow the City to meet its financial obligations during the months of January and February is therefore necessary. This Ordinance would adopt the temporary appropriations to cover these months.
Mayor Pedro made a motion to suspend the rules to allow for the passage of Ordinance 14-23 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Borowski seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mayor Pedro - yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Frey – yes, Mr. Rozic - yes and Mrs. Bruno - yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Frey made a motion to move for the passage of Ordinance 14-23 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Rozic seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mr. Frey – yes, Mr. Rozic – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mrs. Bruno – yes and Mayor Pedro – yes.  The motion passed unanimously
C. RESOLUTION 53-23  A RESOLUTION AMENDING RESOLUTION 52-23 AUTHORIZING THE TRANSFER OF CASH FUNDS FROM THE GENERAL FUND (100) TO THE FIRE LEVY FUND (265) 

This resolution amends Resolution 52-23 passed at your November 27, 2023 public meeting by authorizing a transfer of $200,000 from the General Fund (100) to the Fire Levy Fund (265) instead of an advance of funds. Unlike a "transfer", an "advance" of revenue from one fund to another is required to be paid back within one year. A transfer of funds was determined to be more appropriate considering the expected increase in expenditures in 2024 in the Fire Levy Fund and the lack of expected revenue into the Fire Fund to pay back the advance. Although various inter-fund transfers were authorized by the 2023 Appropriation Ordinance as amended, the State Auditor has issued a bulletin requiring specific legislative action to ratify such actions. This Resolution would meet that requirement with respect to a proposed transfer from the General Fund (100) to the Fire Levy Fund (265).
Mrs. Duncan moved to adopt Resolution 53-23, Mr. Rozic seconded the motion, which passed by a voice vote.
D. ORDINANCE 15-23  AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE 

11-23, THE AMENDED FY 2023 ANNUAL APPROPRIATIONS ORDINANCE AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
This budget amendment is the annual end-of-year "clean-up" legislation, which will adjust all department line items budgets to conform to approved appropriations and allow any appropriation adjustments as needed. Significant items included in this amendment are: increased income tax revenue ($535,872); December 2023 sewer utility bill expense ($17,880); appropriation for 2022 building generator project ($183,774), which was approved by Resolution 20-22, expense adjustments to various line items to cover anticipated expenses for the remainder of the year and other routine items. Detailed information on this amendment is enclosed with this ordinance.
Mayor Pedro made a motion to suspend the rules to allow for the passage of Ordinance 15-23 as an emergency measure.  Mr. Bruno seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mayor Pedro - yes, Mr. Bruno – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mr. Borowski – yes, Mr. Frey – yes, Mr. Rozic – yes and Mrs. Bruno - yes.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Borowski made a motion to move for the passage of Ordinance 15-23 as an emergency measure.  Mrs. Duncan seconded the motion.

Roll Call:  Mr. Borowski – yes, Mrs. Duncan – yes, Mrs. Bruno – yes, Mr. Frey – yes, Mr. Rozic  – yes, Mr. Bruno – yes and Mayor Pedro – yes.  The motion passed unanimously
E.   RESOLUTION 54-23  A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MUNICIPAL ADMINISTRATOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH REVEILLE LTD FOR PLANNING AND CONSULTING SERVICES RELATED TO THE UPDATE OF THE CITY OF WATERVILLE’S 2012 COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 

This resolution authorizes the Municipal Administrator to enter into a contract with Reveille LTD of Bowling Green, Ohio for planning and consulting services related to the update of the City's 2012 Comprehensive Plan at a cost of $50,000. Reveille, who is partnering with local engineering firm Mannik Smith Group, has submitted a proposal to update the City's Comprehensive Land Use Plan which they developed in 2012. The Comprehensive Plan update, which will be divided into two phases, is expected to take one year to complete. This proposal, which covers phase one, will cover analyzing existing conditions and trends, updating current information and engaging public participation in the planning process which is expected to last 6 to 8 months. Phase two will involve the development of strategies to implement the purposed plan. In business since 1998, Reveille has prepared comprehensive land use plans for Springfield, Sylvania and Monclova Townships in Lucas County as well as plans for the cities of Berea, Brook Park, Sidney, Northwood and Bowling Green, Ohio. A copy of the proposal is enclosed for your review.
Mrs. Duncan moved to adopt Resolution 54-23, Mr. Rozic seconded the motion, which passed by a voice vote.
      F.  RESOLUTION 55-23  A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE COLLECTIVE
           BARGAINING AGREEMENT WITH THE INTERNATIONAL
           BROTHERHOOD OF TEAMSTERS, LOCAL 20 AND AUTHORIZING THE
           MUNICIPAL ADMINISTRATOR TO ENTER INTO THE PROPOSED
           COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT
This Resolution authorizes the approval of the proposed renewal of the collective bargaining agreement with the Public Works Department Employees who are represented by the International Brotherhood of Teamsters, Local 20. The agreement is attached to this Resolution for your review and consideration. The tentative agreement has been ratified by the bargaining unit.  The three (3) year agreement contains wage increases for the bargaining unit in an effort to increase starting pay and to ensure that the City's pay scale remains competitive with other area public works departments.
Mr. Borowski moved to adopt Resolution 55-23, Mr. Frey seconded the motion, which passed by a voice vote.
Other Business

None
Adjournment
There being no further business to come before Council, Mr. Frey made a motion to close the meeting at 9:23 p.m.  Mrs. Bruno seconded the motion, which carried by a unanimous voice vote.


Jon D. Gochenour, Clerk of Council










Timothy G Pedro, Mayor 
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